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Dear Minister Speirs

Heritage Listing for Adelaide Park Lands

I am writing to you at an historic cross-roads in the history of the world's first public parks.  It is

a cross-roads which gives you the opportunity to make a decision, in 2019, that should be 

celebrated for generations to come.

A decade after the Adelaide Park Lands received National Heritage listing, the State Heritage 

Council resolved on 6 December 2018 to recommend that the Park Lands should also be 

acknowledged as a State Heritage Area.

We understand that the Heritage Council has written (or will soon write) to you, urging you to 

recommend to your colleague the Minister for Planning that the Park Lands be identified as a 

Heritage Area within the Adelaide City Development Plan.

The recommendation was made by the Heritage Council after receiving a comprehensive 

assessment, by a contracted consultant, of the match between the Park Lands and the 

statutory criteria for heritage listing.  A process of public consultation in 2017 also featured a 

record number of public submissions in support of State Heritage listing.

The recommendation coincides with recent initiatives by the Park Lands Authority to 

investigate the potential for World Heritage listing.  A paper prepared for a Park Lands 

Authority meeting in October 2018 estimated that World Heritage listing of the Park Lands 

would lead to a 20 to 30 per cent boost in tourism to Adelaide.

Among the arguments to support World Heritage listing are the little-known fact that the 

Adelaide Park Lands, established in 1837, were the world's first public park (10 years ahead of 

the next public park in Merseyside, England); and in 2019 Adelaide is still the only city in the 

world that is garlanded by Parks.
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Dear Mr Knoll

Heritage Listing for Adelaide Park Lands

I am writing to you at an historic cross-roads in the history of the world's first public parks.  It is

a cross-roads which gives you the opportunity to make decisions, in 2019, that should be 

celebrated for generations to come.

I wrote to you on 9 April 2018 and again on 15 July 2018.   I have not received a reply (other 

than a brief acknowledgement) to either of those letters although I did have a meeting with 

your advisor Cameron Henderson on 24 September 2018.

As I anticipated in my letter to you of 9 April and in my meeting with Mr Henderson, after a 

delay of more than nine years, the Heritage Council on 6 December 2018 finally recommended

that the Adelaide Park Lands be formally recognised as a State Heritage Area.

This complements the existing National Heritage listing, which was achieved in 2008.  It is also 

consistent with recent initiatives by the Park Lands Authority to investigate the potential for 

World Heritage listing.  A paper prepared for a Park Lands Authority meeting in October 2018 

estimated that World Heritage listing of the Park Lands would lead to a 20 to 30 per cent boost

in tourism to Adelaide.

Among the arguments to support World Heritage listing are the little-known fact that the 

Adelaide Park Lands, established in 1837, were the world's first public park (10 years ahead of 

the next public park in Merseyside, England); and in 2019 Adelaide is still the only city that is 

garlanded by Parks.

I believe that the Heritage Council has conveyed its recommendation to your colleague the 

Minister for Environment and Water, David Speirs MP, to whom the Heritage Places Act 1994 is

committed.
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Dear Minister Speirs

Your Ac�on needed for State Heritage Lis�ng of the Adelaide Park Lands

I am wri4ng to follow up on your le6er of 19 September 2019 (Your ref: 19EW0003559), reques4ng 

your ac4on to ensure the Adelaide Park Lands become State Heritage listed.

As you would be aware, the Adelaide Park Lands and City Squares were nominated for State heritage 

lis4ng in 2009.  A?er eight years of delay, a State heritage assessment of the Adelaide Park Lands and 

City Squares finally began in April 2017.  A period of public consulta4on occurred from June to 

September 2017.  1,747 people responded to a public survey.  Of these respondents:

• 97% agreed that the Adelaide Park Lands were important to them, and

• 88% thought that the Adelaide Park Lands should be State heritage-listed.

A heritage assessment report was delivered to the South Australian Heritage Council (SAHC) in May 

2018. The assessment is a comprehensive 91-page document that examines the history, features, and 

values of the Park Lands.  Not surprisingly, the independent assessment found that the Park Lands 

meet not just one, but most of the legal criteria for State Heritage recogni4on. 

The report was considered by the SAHC on 6 December 2018, a?er which the SAHC recommended to 

you, that you consider lis4ng the Adelaide Park Lands as a State Heritage Area.

On 24 April 2019, the Minister for Planning, the Hon Stephan Knoll advised that he was awai4ng a 

recommenda4on from you on this ma6er.  On 19 September 2019 you advised that you intended “to 

raise the ma6er with the Minister for Planning.”  However, I am led to believe that this has not yet 

occurred. 

It is very disappoin4ng that for more than 18 months, there appears to have been no ac4on or any 

further informa4on provided to the public on this ma6er.  The 1,747 people who responded to the 

Government’s survey should be advised what ac4on, if any, will be taken on the SAHC’s 

recommenda4on.
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20EW0009746 
 
 
Mr Shane Sody 
President 
Adelaide Park Lands Preservation Association Inc. 
Email: shane.sody@gmail.com 
 
Dear Mr Sody 
 
Thank you for your letter dated 30 June 2020 regarding the status of the proposal to recognise the 
heritage significance of the Adelaide Park Lands. 
 
As I indicated to you in my letter on 19 September 2019, I have written to the Minister for Planning  
regarding the establishment of the Adelaide Park Lands as a State Heritage Area. 
 
The Planning Minister has subsequently advised that to support such a proposal, an appropriate 
first step would be to consider that any existing Conservation Management Plan (CMP) for the 
Adelaide Park Lands (and any associated guidelines) be updated, particularly to provide clarity 
around what types of ‘development’ would or would not require development applications and 
subsequent referral to me as the Minister responsible for the Heritage Places Act 1993. 
 
As you are aware the state government is currently undertaking an extensive reform of South 
Australia’s planning system by transitioning the Development Act 1993 to the Planning 
Development and Infrastructure Act 2016 (PDI Act). As such, it is accepted that any planning policy 
amendment to establish the Adelaide Park Lands as a State Heritage Area is unlikely to occur until 
the full implementation of the PDI Act, and its associated Planning and Design Code. 
 
I am informed that though there is not currently a CMP for the Adelaide Park Lands, a number of 
related investigations/reports have been recently completed, which can contribute to a CMP. This 
together with further supplementary analysis will inform any amendments to planning policy for 
the Adelaide Park Lands and provide the Planning Minister with the information required to make 
a decision on whether or not to progress the proposal.  
 
For further information regarding this matter, please contact Beverley Voigt, Manager Heritage 
South Australia within the Department for Environment and Water on beverley.voigt@sa.gov.au 
or 8124 4760. 
 
Thank you for writing to me and I trust this information is of assistance. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
 
 
DAVID SPEIRS MP 
Minister for Environment and Water 
 
Date:  
 
cc: Hon Rachel Sanderson MP, Member for Adelaide 
 Hon Susan Close MP, Member for Port Adelaide 
 Lord Mayor Sandy Verschoor, City of Adelaide 

Mobile User

Mobile User
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Shane Sody <shane.sody@gmail.com>

20EW0009746: Letter from the Minister for Environment and Water [DLM=For-
Official-Use-Only] 

Shane Sody <shane.sody@gmail.com> 3 August 2020 at 11:45
To: beverley.voigt@sa.gov.au
Bcc: m.cook@cityofadelaide.com.au

Dear Ms Voight

Please see the attached letter from the Minister in which he suggests further inquiries should be directed to you,

The Minister refers to correspondence he has received from the Minister for Planning on this matter. 

He advises that the view of the Planning Minister is that it would be an "appropriate first step" to have a Conservation
Management Plan (CMP) for the Adelaide Park Lands.

Would you please share with us the correspondence on this matter from the Planning Minister to the Environment
Minister?  

The Minister's letter to me does not indicate the legislative basis for the view that a CMP would be an "appropriate
first step",  nor who has legislative responsibility for preparing such a plan.

Can you please advise?

Kind regards
  
Shane Sody 
President 
Adelaide Park Lands Preservation Association. 
www.adelaide-parklands.asn.au

Our videos

---------- Forwarded message --------- 
From: DEW:Minister Speirs <Minister.Speirs@sa.gov.au> 
Date: Thu, 30 Jul 2020 at 15:35 
Subject: 20EW0009746: Letter from the Minister for Environment and Water [DLM=For-Official-Use-Only] 
To: Shane Sody <shane.sody@gmail.com> 
Cc: Adelaide EO <Adelaide@parliament.sa.gov.au>, Pt Adelaide EO <PtAdelaide@parliament.sa.gov.au>, Lord
Mayor <LordMayor@cityofadelaide.com.au> 

[Quoted text hidden]

20EW0009746 Sody.pdf 
152K
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Voigt, Beverley (DEW) <Beverley.Voigt@sa.gov.au> 4 August 2020 at 12:44
To: Shane Sody <shane.sody@gmail.com>
Cc: "Angas, Hamish (DEW)" <Hamish.Angas@sa.gov.au>

For Official Use Only

 

Dear Mr Sody

 

Thank you for your email, dated 3 August 2020, regarding the next steps to recognise the heritage value of the
Adelaide Park Lands at a State level.

 

At the outset I am not at liberty to share with you any correspondence between the former Minister for Planning and
the Minister for Environment and Water. 

 

In answer to your main ques�on, there is no legisla�ve basis for the view that a Conserva�on Management Plan (CMP)
would be an "appropriate first step”, it is purely a means to an end. It was, from what I understand, the process by
which the last State Heritage Area was progressed for Mount Torrens, back in 2002.  Heritage South Australia wishes to
facilitate a streamlined process for the Adelaide Park Lands to be established as a State Heritage Area (SHA).   Based on
the response of the former Minister for Planning, who ul�mately makes this decision, we accept that defining the
planning policy considera�ons, prior to the SHA designa�on, is now a necessary "first step".

 

As expressed in the Minister’s le�er to you, in order to create a State Heritage Area for the Adelaide Park Lands, the
Planning Minister will need to alter the planning policy for the Park Lands, by undertaking a Code Amendment to the
new Planning and Design Code (under the provisions of the Planning Development and Infrastructure Act 2016).
Though the State heritage values of the Adelaide Park Lands have been determined and agreed upon by the SA
Heritage Council, there is no appropriate document that sets out how those values are going to be protected and
managed into the future. In accordance with the Australia ICOMOS' Charter for Places of Cultural Significance (The
Burra Charter), a CMP is generally the document that describes the management of places/areas of heritage value.
Whilst we acknowledge that a CMP normally follows the lis�ng, in this case the CMP will be done prior and will
inform to what extent the planning policy for the Adelaide Park Lands needs to be updated/revised, so as to protect
and manage the State heritage values of the Adelaide Park Lands.

 

As the State's principal heritage agency, Heritage South Australia, in partnership with the City of Adelaide, will take the
responsibility for preparing such a CMP.

 

Should you require any further advice, please do not hesitate to contact me again.

 

 

Regards
Bev

Manager, Heritage SA
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Shane Sody <shane.sody@gmail.com>

Progress on State Heritage Listing of the Adelaide Park Lands? 

Shane Sody <shane.sody@gmail.com> 1 March 2021 at 10:39
To: beverley.voigt@sa.gov.au
Cc: Iris Iwanicki <iris7@internode.on.net>, M.English@cityofadelaide.com.au, Martin Cook
<M.Cook@cityofadelaide.com.au>, Stephanie Johnston <stephaniejohnston@adam.com.au>

Hello Beverley 

I am just following up on correspondence from you dating back to 3 August 2020 [20EW0009746]  re progress
towards State Heritage Listing.of the Adelaide Park Lands

You advised at the time that the listing would require preparation of a Conservation Management Plan.

Can you please advise what, if any, progress towards this goal has been achieved in the past seven months?

Kind regards

Shane Sody 
President 
Adelaide Park Lands Preservation Association. 
www.adelaide-parklands.asn.au

Our videos
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RE: Progress on State Heritage Listing of the Adelaide Park Lands? [DLM=For-
Official-Use-Only] 

Voigt, Beverley (DEW) <Beverley.Voigt@sa.gov.au> 2 March 2021 at 10:23
To: Shane Sody <shane.sody@gmail.com>
Cc: Iris Iwanicki <iris7@internode.on.net>, "M.English@cityofadelaide.com.au" <M.English@cityofadelaide.com.au>,
Martin Cook <M.Cook@cityofadelaide.com.au>, Stephanie Johnston <stephaniejohnston@adam.com.au>, "Angas,
Hamish (DEW)" <Hamish.Angas@sa.gov.au>

For Official Use Only
 

Dear Shane

Appreciate your follow-up and interest in the Adelaide Park Lands being made a SHA. It is also important outcome
that we at Heritage SA and the SA Heritage Council wish to realise.  

 

With stretched resources the progression of the Adelaide Park Lands CMP hasn’t happened as quickly as originally
an�cipated with the priority for my team to develop and release (soon) the Heritage Standard for Colonel Light
Gardens.

 

This work has been pioneering around how a State Heritage Area (SHA) will be managed under the Code and the
work will also be founda�onal in how we now proceed with the Adelaide Park Lands. So while much hasn’t
progressed specifically, a lot of work has happened that I an�cipate will stream line things moving forward.

 

The issue as I understand (but mostly my opinion) is that the management tool / policy of the Adelaide Park Lands
if it becomes a SHA needs to be established to support the lis�ng by the Planning Minister. Without it the
considera�on  for it as a SHA won’t be progressed. 

Originally the instrument to support its management was understood to be the CMP however the Heritage
Standard will now become the authorising tool under the Code. Hamish has met with City of Adelaide recently to
determine what policies exist already that can be used as a star�ng point.

 

We expect that the development of what hopefully will be endorsed as the Heritage Standard for the Adelaide
Park Lands will be delivered under a similar framework as what has occurred for Colonel Light Gardens.  We are
currently seeking the necessary approvals to proceed along these lines.

 

Kind regards

Bev

 

 

From: Shane Sody <shane.sody@gmail.com>  
Sent: Monday, 1 March, 2021 10:40 AM 
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Shane Sody <shane.sody@gmail.com> 8 July 2021 at 10:04
To: "Voigt, Beverley (DEW)" <Beverley.Voigt@sa.gov.au>
Cc: Iris Iwanicki <iris7@internode.on.net>, "M.English@cityofadelaide.com.au" <M.English@cityofadelaide.com.au>,
Martin Cook <M.Cook@cityofadelaide.com.au>, Stephanie Johnston <stephaniejohnston@adam.com.au>, "Angas,
Hamish (DEW)" <Hamish.Angas@sa.gov.au>

Hello Beverley

I am just following up from this advice of yours from 2 March.

Is there any progress to report on the likelihood of State Heritage listing?  Or the preparation of a "Heritage Standard"
rather than a "Conservation Management Plan"?

It is more than two and a half years since the State Heritage Council recommended this listing.

The apparent lack of progress might be perceived, by some, as a lack of commitment by the State Government to
heritage protection of the Adelaide Park Lands.

Kind regards 

Shane Sody 
President 
Adelaide Park Lands Association. 
www.adelaide-parklands.asn.au

[Quoted text hidden]
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Voigt, Beverley (DEW) <Beverley.Voigt@sa.gov.au> 15 July 2021 at 18:50
To: "shane.sody@gmail.com" <shane.sody@gmail.com>
Cc: "Martin, Merridie (DEW)" <Merridie.Martin@sa.gov.au>, Iris Iwanicki <iris7@internode.on.net>,
"M.English@cityofadelaide.com.au" <M.English@cityofadelaide.com.au>, Martin Cook
<M.Cook@cityofadelaide.com.au>, Stephanie Johnston <stephaniejohnston@adam.com.au>, "Angas, Hamish (DEW)"
<Hamish.Angas@sa.gov.au>

For Official Use Only

Dear Shane, Iris, Michelle, Mar�n, Stephanie

 

A�er launching the Heritage Standards for Colonel Light Gardens State Heritage Area (SHA) in mid-March 2021,
Heritage South Australia, DEW, in partnership with the City of Adelaide, has recently commissioned DASH Architects, to
do some early policy work in rela�on the on-going management of the State heritage values of the Park Lands.  It is
proposed this work would then be incorporated into a Heritage Standards document for the proposed Adelaide Park
Lands + City Layout SHA. You will be aware that DASH Architects undertook the heritage assessment for the Adelaide
Park Lands + City Layout.

 

For your informa�on I have a�ached the Heritage Standards for Colonel Light Gardens SHA, which will give you an
indica�on of the scope/ content of a Heritage Standards document, bearing in mind the Adelaide Park Lands + City
Layout is a very different SHA to the Colonel Light Gardens SHA.

 

We are currently seeking support from the Minister that once we have a dra� Heritage Standards document Heritage
South Australia, DEW will release it to a list of key stakeholders (including APPA) for ini�al comment/input, prior to
broader public consulta�on, probably via the State Government’s YourSAy website.

 

I appreciate that it has been a period of �me, since the SA Heritage Council determined that the Adelaide Park Lands +
City Layout should be recognised at a State level, however it is difficult to give you a �meline for comple�ng this work. 
I would like to reassure APPA that Heritage South Australia, DEW and the Minister for Environment and Water regards
the crea�on of a State Heritage Area for the Adelaide Park Lands + City Layout as an State Government important
ini�a�ve to protect its heritage values.

 

Kind Regards

Bev

 

From: Shane Sody <shane.sody@gmail.com>  
Sent: Thursday, 8 July, 2021 10:05 AM 
To: Voigt, Beverley (DEW) <Beverley.Voigt@sa.gov.au> 
Cc: Iris Iwanicki <iris7@internode.on.net>; M.English@cityofadelaide.com.au; Mar�n Cook
<M.Cook@cityofadelaide.com.au>; Stephanie Johnston <stephaniejohnston@adam.com.au>; Angas,
Hamish (DEW) <Hamish.Angas@sa.gov.au> 
Subject: Re: Progress on State Heritage Lis�ng of the Adelaide Park Lands? [DLM=For-Official-Use-Only]

 

Hello Beverley


